Faculty Senate Meeting 

Minutes

April 3rd, 2009

1:30 pm

Members Present: Gerry Beller, Carla Blankenbuehler, Dave Brock, Sean Collins, Tom Guetzloff, Mary Horn, Tom Kiddie, Michael Lewis, Phoebe Levine, Jeff Pietruszynski, Aaron Settle, Carolyn Sturgeon, Xiaohong Zhang, Kenneth Barber.

Parliamentarian: Dr. Jack Magan.
Ex-Officio: Drs. Charles Byers, Hazo Carter.

Visitors: Dr. Richard Ford, Dr. Saundra Orr, Major William Porterfield, (Public Safety).
Absent: na
1. The meeting was called to order at 1:30 pm.

2. Faculty Senate minutes from the March 6th, 2009 meeting were not available for review.
3. Approval of the agenda. The Faculty Senate Meeting agenda for the April 3d, 2009 Faculty Senate was approved by vote. 
4. Reports: Standing Committee reports: 
a. Educational Policies Committee. Dr. Paula McCoy.

Dr. McCoy presented the March 20th 2009 EPC Meeting Report in which changes to Biology Department curriculum were approved, as were changes to Chem 101 (prerequisite change), Eng 425 (title and description change), cognate changes for the Psychology Program, and several new graduate courses in the LE program (which required no action by EPC).  It was moved and seconded that the Senate accept the EPC report as presented by Dr. McCoy and the motion to accept and approve the March 20th 2009 EPC report was carried by the senate’s vote. 

b. Constitution and By-Laws Committee Report 2008-2009 (Dr. James Spencer, Chair). 

As there was no business placed before the committee, it did not meet beyond its organizational meeting in August and had nothing to report to the senate. It was moved, seconded and voted to accept the Constitution and By-Laws Committee Report for 2008-2009.
c.  The Teacher Education Committee Report. Dr. Saundra Orr. Dr. Orr submitted a written report to the Senate and also discussed the process of student applications to the Teacher Education program and the formal approval of 60 teacher candidates during 2008. It was also noted and notable that 
 A motion was made, seconded and passed by vote: The Faculty Senate respectfully requests that a WVSU faculty member be placed on the WVSU Faculty Scholarship Foundation’s Board of Directors. 

I. President Hazo Carter. Dr. Carter presented the senate with his report detailing the advances made in the New Student Advising program, which will be conducted by each College for their own new students beginning in the Summer 2009 Sessions, and that Title III funding would be available for implementing and conducting this new approach.  Dr. Carter also discussed the WVSU Annual Fund and asked that faculty consider making a donation if possible; Dr. Carter noted that the WVSU Foundation’s Capital Campaign was making continued progress and he welcomed faculty suggestions, input and participation for this critically important endeavor. Dr. Carter informed the Faculty Senate that WV Senate Bill 63, the Priority Capital Improvement to Institutions of Higher Education bill, had been sent to the House Finances Committee and would provide up $18.8 million for WVSU campus building improvements. 

Dr. Carter provided the senate with a series of brochures and handouts that discussed items ranging from the CASTEM program, to Senator Byrd’s recent activities effecting WV Education- which included a $2.45 million allocation, a large part of which is dedicated to the NASA Science, Engineering, Mathematics, and Aerospace Academy (SEMMAA). These funds are a part of the federal effort to help Historically Black Universities and Community Colleges.
II. Academic Affairs Report. Vice President Dr. Charles Byers. Dr. Byers presented and discussed the Academic Affairs Faculty Senate Report for April 3, 2009, which noted the ongoing efforts by the Office of Academic Affairs to create and improve the written internal procedures for the purpose of establishing consistency and uniformity in administering academic and financial policies. The upcoming elections of departmental Chairpersons in Chemistry, Criminal Justice, Health and Human Performance, and Leisure Studies for 2009-2012, and the Nomination process for the Dean’s of the College of Arts and Humanities, and the College of Natural Science and Mathematics were announced.

Dr. Byers also noted that the New Student Experience Task Group had drafted a description of the New Student Experience course, which will be specific and detailed for each College’s needs. The course will be entitled 101 Freshman Experience: College of (each College will have its own), and this fulfills the requirement presented by the WVHEPC document on Retention and Graduation Rates. Other information provided at this stage includes a common course description, objectives and student outcomes; a requirement for completion within the first 2 semesters of enrollment; a waiver policy for transfer students that are in good academic standing, though this will remain an unwritten policy; and each College will be able to incorporate their own specific content for the purpose of instilling college identity and retention improvement. Dr. Byers reiterated that the 1-hour course needs the support of the WVSU faculty in order for it to achieve its objectives.

Dr. Byers noted that the new Summer Advising program will be conducted by each College, while the advisement of “undecided” students, as well as telephone advising for students that are unable to come to the WVSU campus, will be coordinated by Mr. Mark Odessa. 

The ongoing plans for improvement to the Drain-Jordan Library now include input from the consultant that worked on the Yale University Library, and a preliminary report would be forth coming and presented to the Faculty Senate.

Dr. Byers also informed the Senate of the development of an “Intellectual Properties Policy” that would serve the entire WVSU community, including all Colleges and the Land Grant Extension programs, rather than separate policies for each. A Faculty Committee would be convened to provide input into this policy.

Also noted was the exemplary performance of the Department of Army ROTC program, which had met is quota, but would soon experience the loss of Lt. Col. Steve Tomas, who will be leaving WVSU shortly.

The new Strategic Plan for the Office of Academic Affairs would be complete and present to the WVSU faculty soon. Dr. Byers noted that Title III funds were available for continuing the process of completing the separation of WVSU and the CTC, though some lingering legal issues were still being discussed. The upcoming availability of CCRA funds was also noted and the each college would make its own requests for this funding. 

Dr. Gerry Beller asked if the CTC was indeed requesting a reduction in their “Charge back costs”, that being the CTC’s reluctance to continue its payments to WVSU for services provided by WVSU to the CTC. Dr. Carter responded that the discussions in this area were ongoing and no decisions had been made. Further discussion touched on whether the tuition cost differential for CTC students taking University courses would continue: Dr. Guetzloff stated that the Budget Advisory Committee had taken up this issue and was examining it closely; also discussed in some detail was whether or not the Summer Advisement program in the past had served to funnel undecided or uninformed students away from WVSU and into the CTC program. Mr. Michael Lewis and other faculty with summer advisement experiences felt that this was indeed their opinion.  Dr. Byers noted that the new database being implemented would help the University in this regard. In the future, CTC students taking University courses will be required to fill out a transfer credit form. Discussion of the Fall 2009 schedule creation revealed that new personnel are being trained in this area, and that in the near future, each College would handle all aspects of creating its own schedule.

III. BOG Report-Dr. Smith. Dr. Smith was out of town attending an academic conference.
IV. ACF Report- Dr. Collins. Not present.

V. Jack Skeens, CTC. Not present.

VI. Comments from the chair: Dr. Guetzloff introduced Major William Porterfield, the Campus Police Officer Supervisor from the Department of Public Safety. Major Porterfield informed the senate of some very recent developments involving the ongoing situation of campus safety and the need to improve the Shelter-in-Place procedures on campus. A visit from the Kanawha Putman Emergency Plan Committee included a walk through campus and review of current SHIP procedures. Preliminary discussion and comments revealed the KPEPC concerns included a need for “Full Stage Drill” practices that are a full mock up of a SHIP on campus; and most importantly, a need to replace the concept of short term Shelter-in-Place capacity (4-6 hours) with a long term capacity to Shelter-in-Place, which would have to reach the capacity of 72 hours; as well as the identification of facilities on campus that can handle these new criteria for SHIP on campus. 

This generated considerable discussion and questions from the senate. This recommended need for the WVSU community to prepare for and adequately handle a 72-hour SHIP on campus elicited many comments from faculty senators. The concerns ranged from the perceived difficulties and challenges inherent is such an endeavor, to the significant costs associated with creating adequate facilities within the designated SHIP areas capable of handling the many needs associated with holding a large number of people in a SHIP designated physical structure. This would include but not be limited to a safe and adequate air supply, drinking water, food, and rest room facilities; other concerns included treatment of injuries and illnesses to people incurred by the emergency event that caused the need for a SHIP; access to prescription medicines while in the SHIP process, and the need to deal with people contained in a closed room under great psychological and physiological duress for 72 hours. 

Senate members asked if there were enough supplies available in the current on campus SHIP facilities for the current 4-6 hour plan, and whether enough campus personnel could be trained and available for such a campus emergency. Although Dr. Guetzloff noted that these supplies were restocked recently, it was stated that the supplies needed regularly would include large amounts of plastic sheeting, adequate amounts of tape, communication devices and other materials at a minimum. As stated above, a 72-hour SHIP will dramatically increase the SHIP financial burden, as well as the time and energy needed to be devoted to this effort by WVSU administration, faculty, staff and students. These costs appear to be significant and will be incurred by WVSU on a regular basis. Dr. Dave Brock was concerned that a large number of WVSU personal would need extensive and regular training to help prepare the WVSU community for an impending SHIP of any duration, and a proposed 72-hour SHIP appears to be a daunting task. The discussion indicated a strong sense that WVSU is not currently capable of a reliable SHIP protocol, especially in light of Major Porterfield’s suggestion that a 72-hour SHIP protocol was likely to be recommended by the Kanawha Putnam Emergency Plan Committee.

Dr. Beller noted that the fatal explosion at Bayer Cropscience of August 28, 2008 was receiving considerable national exposure, with ongoing congressional hearings chaired by Rep. Henry Waxman and an upcoming Panel Discussion being held in the WVSU’s Student Union on April 23rd, conducted by the US Chemical Safety Board. Dr. Beller encouraged everyone to attend. Faculty members continued to express further concern over the growing financial costs associated with SHIP and other, related on-campus safety concerns stemming from the Bayer Cropscience facility and its production and storage activities utilizing methyl iso-cyanide (MIC). The principle of fairness would dictate that WVSU not bear this financial burden, as it is not the source of the need to SHIP for 4-hour or 72-hour periods.

Dr. Guetzloff suggested to Major Porterfield that the week prior to classes beginning in August might offer enough time to implement an on-campus training program for all relevant WVSU community members. Major Porterfield further noted that the Department of Public Safety intends to develop a safety protocol that would deal with the possibility of an “Active Shooter” on-campus situation, and he would keep the senate apprised of such developments.  

A motion was introduced, seconded, discussed and accepted by vote that reads as follows: The Administration of WVSU should request that Bayer Cropscience be charged for the direct and indirect financial costs incurred by WVSU during the implementation of any and all Shelter-in-Place facilities and related safety procedures associated with the significant and overarching safety concerns originating from the Bayer Cropscience Institute facilities and operations, including all current and future needs and resources dedicated to Shelter-in-Place procedures and facilities on the WVSU campus.
1.  Old Business:
a. none
            2. New business:
a. WVSU Web Page suggestions. Mr. Matt Wood and Mr. Wayne Smith from the Department of Computer Services spoke with the Senate regarding the current situation of the University Web Site. It was revealed that the Terradon Web Service contract would end soon and not be renewed, which seemed to be met with considerable approval from the Senate members. Mr. Wood noted that eventually a new and significantly better system would be put in place for WVSU, but this involved a large amount of time and work hours, and could take perhaps 2 years to complete. Mr. Michael Lewis noted that the current system was far too limiting in the amount of space made available for individual faculty web pages. Mr. Wood agreed and said that the new, pending system would include a Storage Attached Network (SAN) that would offer 1 terrabyte of storage space (a real lot!), which would serve to eliminate the issue of web page space limitations. Other questions addressed by Mr. Wood and Mr. Smith included the potential interruption of WVSU computer systems, campus email and the operation of the WVSU Website, should all electrical power on-campus be lost. Mr. Wood said that a 30-minute back-up battery system was the only safety fall back currently in place, and a that new, adequate generator dedicated solely to this purpose at Hamblin Hall would likely require a significant cash investment, perhaps $100,000. The Senate thanked Mr. Wood and Smith for their update and hard work for the University.
b. The Drain-Jordan Library proposed removal of unwanted library books. Dr. Jack Magan. Dr. Magan noted that a plan to initiate the process of removing old and “unwanted” books from the Drain-Jordan Library was being formulated. The Library staff has asked the faculty of all departments to take part by identifying books and materials that should be kept and which should be removed. Reference Librarian Ms. Mary Horn informed the senate that the ultimate disposition of unwanted and unused books had not been decided. There appeared to be a general consensus that each department needed to identify all unwanted books within the next couple of weeks so that the library staff would be able to determine how many books would be de-listed from the library holdings, and a plan for removal of the unwanted books could be created. Dr. Magan suggested that though the books may no longer be adequate for WVSU, they could still fulfill a purpose and have value to other people or organizations that could use them. Simply destroying, placing in a landfill or recycling the books seemed to be a waste of potentially valuable materials. Ms. Horn said that nothing had been decided in this regard. Dr. Guetzloff suggested that it may be possible to reduce library holdings and create needed space if WVSU faculty and departments were able to “permanently check out” such books and hold them at their departments and make them available and useful in this way.


Dr. Magan introduce a motion that was seconded and accepted by vote: Be it resolved that it is the sense of the West Virginia State University Faculty that the University should find a way of disposing of these books which at least recognizes their value as books, rather than merely pieces of paper.
c. Elections senate and department chairs. Dr. Guetzloff reminded the senate that a

list of Departments and Colleges that need to hold senate, department chair and college dean elections had been circulated and those elections need to be held this semester.
d. Senate Committee reports. Dr. Guetzloff.  It was noted that a timely submission of 
all committee reports must be made to the senate and to the Senate Historian as an electronic copy. A motion was made, seconded and passed by vote: Be it resolved that the senate designee of each Committee ensure that each report of the committee activities be submitted to the Faculty Senate in a timely fashion so that all written reports can be forwarded to the Senate Historian for posting on the Faculty Senate web page.
e. Other Items. None.
3. Having no further business to discuss, the Faculty Senate meeting of April 3rd, 2009 was motioned closed, seconded and approved by vote at 4:00 pm.

Sincerely,

Kenneth E. Barber

Faculty Senate Secretary







